MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE TOWN BOARD PUBLIC INFORMATION MEETING – CONSIDERATION OF DISCONTINUANCE OF SOME SINGLE-RESIDENCE DEAD-END TOWN ROADS – Aug. 12, 2013 

IN ATTENDANCE: Town Board Chair Ed Eloranta, Supervisor I Jeff Smith, Supervisor II Richard Schwenn ( A quorum is present.)  Town Patrolman Devin Dahlk and Clerk Vicki Anderson.   
Citizens in attendance include, but may not be limited to: Harold and Pat Crabb, Jennifer Stoddard, Blue Mounds resident, Cross Plains resident, Tom Brunner, Wayne Hefty, Steve and Aimee Gauger, Joe Heuser, Roger Ringgenberg, John Rosenbaum, Cross Plains resident Tom Myer, Don and Barb Hartman, Ellen Bunn, John Barnes, Kelly Mattice, Jeff and Lori Lombardo, Blaine Wittman, Conrad Anderson, Mike Lamberty
CALL TO ORDER: by Chair Eloranta, 7 p.m.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed. By 8/8/13 the agenda was posted in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law and as a courtesy to the citizens, the agenda was published in the Mt. Horeb Mail. In addition, a postcard invitation to this public information meeting was mailed to the property owners residing on the roads under consideration for discontinuance.
PUBLIC INFORMATION MEETING – CONSIDERATION OF DISCONTINUANCE OF SOME SINGLE-RESIDENCE DEAD-END TOWN ROADS 
Process: This informational public hearing is the first of many steps required by law in the consideration of the discontinuance of some town roads. The town has been discussing this process for a couple of years, motivated by the recommendation by the Wisconsin Towns Association (WTA).
*Aug. 12 – Public information meeting. The single action of the meeting will be to authorize the Clerk to file a Notice of Pendency at Dane County Register of Deeds by Aug. 19, 2013, for the roads proposed for discontinuance. 

*Aug. 19 – Town Board meeting – Introduction of a Resolution for the Discontinuance of Public Roads and scheduling of the Public Hearing on the Discontinuances. The Public Hearing shall be held not less than 40 days after the date the Resolution is introduced. 

The process requires notices to affected property owners and a Class 3 notice for the general public in the Mt. Horeb Mail prior to the Public Hearing after the Aug. 19 meeting. 

*Aug. 19 – 29 - Notice of the Sept. 30, 2013 public hearing to be delivered or mailed to abutters of the roads proposed for discontinuance.

*Aug. 26 – PC consideration of the Resolution for the Discontinuance of Public Roads.

*Sept. 5, 12, 19 – Public notice in the Mt. Horeb Mail announcing the Sept. 30, 2013, public hearing. 
*Sept. 30 – Public Hearing by the TB

Challenge: The problem the town has been facing is the struggle to maintain all of our town roads with limited funds. The state highway aids are inadequate and the only recourse has been an increase in taxes. How do we afford to keep up all of our roads? How do we continue to maintain single-residence town roads which for all practical purposes are private driveways?

History: In the 1950-60’s it was desirable to convert existing private driveways to town roads – it was a good deal for the farmer to be served by a town road and it was a good deal for the town to receive the state highway aids to cover road costs. Back then, in most cases, the landowners would donate the land and culverts and the town would take it over as a town road. Over time, the town has realized it is unsustainable to maintain town roads serving one residence, with limited public benefit to other taxpayers, with the decreasing funds available to maintain the town roads serving all.
State Highway Aids: The town received state highway aids of $2,117 per mile of town road in 2013. The town has 53.28 miles of town road. The town budget for highway repairs alone in 2013 is approximately $160,000. The state highway aids do not cover the annual repairs let alone snowplowing, mowing, equipment costs, etc.  With over 700 residences in town, the town pays for the maintenance costs of 22 single-residence town roads which serve as private driveways, while everyone else pays their own driveway costs.

Inefficiencies in maintaining single-residence town roads: Town Patrolman Devin Dahlk has roughly calculated that it takes a third of the manpower/equipment each snowfall to plow the single-residence town roads. (That’s 22 roads out of 97 roads.) Because most of these roads are narrower with limited area to turn around and push snow, the small truck, versus the more efficient big snow plow truck, has to be used. In addition, it can take more time because the snow plow operator has to be careful to avoid the personal equipment the residents may park around the outbuildings and turn-arounds. In wedging and chip sealing, inefficiencies are encountered. In 2012, the town spent $7,000 in repairing only one single-residence town road. 
Criteria for roads under consideration for discontinuance at this time: 1. Serve single-residence. 2. Property retains 66’ frontage on an existing public way. No property will be landlocked. 3. Multiple-residence roads are not being considered at this time because of various legal issues to be researched. 

Future Roadwork and Development: Before finalizing the discontinuance, the town will put these roads in good order.  In addition, the TB is proposing a policy by which these discontinued town roads could be returned to town road status if and when a property owner wishes to develop their property in accordance with the Plan and the development would need town road access. In these cases, after the developer would install the road, the TB would recommend acceptance of the road as a town road. If the property owner would prefer to develop without the expense of a town road, the property owner might choose to serve the proposed new lots via shared driveways. 
Questions included but may not be limited to the following:

Costs incurred: All costs for the town to discontinuance the roads will be paid by the town. 

Legal process: The town is working with the staff of Dane County Highway, State Department of Transportation, Dane County Property Listing, Dane County Land Division, etc. every step of the way to make sure the process is completed properly.  

Contract for maintenance by the Town: WTA recommends against contracting for snow plowing services on private driveways. Also, once a town road reverts to a private driveway, the town has no authority to work on the private driveway. 
Thanks to the Town: D. Hartman thanked the Town for 36 years of service on McSherry Rd., the single-residence dead-end town road where he lives. “The Town has done a good job.”

Notice of pendency to be filed by town clerk/register of deeds: Motion by Smith/Schwenn to direct the Clerk to file the Notice of Pendency at Dane County Register of Deeds for the roads on the list for consideration for discontinuance:

BAKER DRIVE, BARNES ROAD, BERG DRIVE, BERGLUND ROAD, BLAHA DRIVE, FRYE ROAD, HEFTY ROAD, HEUSER ROAD, JOLLY ROAD, KITTLESON ROAD, LEWIS DRIVE, MARTIN ROAD, MCSHERRY ROAD, MIDTHUN ROAD, MOORE ROAD, O.C. HARRIS ROAD, QUIET GLEN DRIVE, RINDY ROAD, SCHWARTZ DRIVE, SUTTER DRIVE SOUTH, THOMAS ROAD, ZURBUCHEN ROAD. Motion carried 3-0.
Adjourn: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to adjourn. Motion to adjourn carried 3-0. Respectfully submitted, Vicki Anderson
Below: Chart presented in the meeting to highlight the high number of town roads in Springdale as compared to neighboring towns.
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